18 November 2010

Health and Sport Committee

T3.60

Scottish Parliament

Edinburgh

EH99 1SP

Scotland

Dear Sir or Madam

Certification of Death (Scotland) Bill

Thank you for giving us the opportunity to provide written evidence for the consideration of the Certification of Death (Scotland) Bill (the Bill) at Stage 1.  

The Scottish Public Services Ombudsman (SPSO) provides a ‘one-stop-shop’ for members of the public making complaints about organisations providing public services in Scotland.  This includes complaints about the National Health Service (NHS).  The SPSO’s experience of dealing with complaints from members of the public about the NHS provides us with a unique perspective on the delivery of health services in Scotland and the concerns of service users.

Although we have no comment to make on the specific questions listed in the call for evidence, the SPSO has upheld a number of complaints relating to certification of death in recent years.  The major issue arising from these complaints relates to lack of clarity and inaccuracy in the cause of death recorded on death certificates.  Some of these cases, which reflect the real life experiences of aggrieved citizens, are summarized below and may provide useful background and context to the Committee’s consideration of the Bill.

Case 200802381

Mr. C complained that the cause of his late wife’s death was inaccurately recorded as Alzheimer’s disease on her death certificate.  The SPSO concluded that renal failure was a more accurate reflection of her cause of death.  We recommended that the Health Board should review the death certificate and provide Mr. C with a definitive answer regarding his late wife’s cause of death.

Case 200700814

Mr. C complained that there was an inaccuracy on his late father’s death certificate in that one of the causes of death was listed as chronic lung disease.  The SPSO concluded that chronic lung disease should not have been listed on the death certificate.  However, because the death certificate also listed the correct causes of death and because the Health Board’s recording error had no impact on Mr. C’s late father’s care and treatment, the complaint was not upheld.  The SPSO did, nonetheless, draw the Health Board’s attention to the importance of making accurate records on death certificates.

Case 200601576

Mr C complained that the cause of his late mother’s death was inaccurately recorded as Alzheimer’s disease on her death certificate.  The SPSO concluded that the cause of death on the death certificate was inconsistent with the clinical records and that a more accurate reflection of the cause of Mr. C’s late mother’s death was: ‘1a. Myocardial Infarction 1b. Ischemic Heart Disease 2. Vascular Dementia’.  The SPSO upheld the complaint and recommended that the Health Board:

· Take steps to correct the death certificate or to explain why that cannot be done;

· Consider whether death certification should be included in the continuing education of medical staff; and

· Apologise to Mr. C for failing to respond appropriately to his concerns about death certification.

Case 200500775

Mrs. C complained that she had not been given a satisfactory explanation regarding her husband’s death and that a post-mortem was not performed and the death certificate was not correctly completed.  The SPSO upheld Mrs. C’s complaint and recommended that the Health Board carry out a review of their procedures in respect of requesting post-mortem examinations and the completion of death certificates and consider training requirements to ensure staff are aware of their responsibilities in this area.

Copies of the full reports on these cases can be made available on request.  

This submission forms part of our continuing aim to ensure that learning from complaints is used to improve public services and inform public policy.  We hope you find it helpful and would be happy to provide any further information to assist the Committee’s consideration of the Bill. 

Yours sincerely,

Jim Martin

Ombudsman

Tel:  
0131 240 8850 (Fiona Paterson, Personal Assistant)

Email:
fpaterson@spso.org.uk
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